
SUSSEX CYCLISTS’ ASSOCIATION 
 
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING HELD AT DIAL POST VILLAGE HALL, DIAL POST, 
HORSHAM, WEST SUSSEX RH13 8NJ AT 8.00PM ON WEDNESDAY 30

th
 NOVEMBER 2016. 

 
PRESENT Robin Johnson (Brighton Mitre CC) - Chairman, Mike O‘Gorman (Worthing Excelsior CC), Geoff Smith 
(Eastbourne Rovers), Steve Dennis (East Grinstead CC), Mick Kilby (Lewes Wanderers), Kathleen Collard-Berry 
(…a3crg), David Collard-Berry(…a3crg), Ann Human (Eastbourne Rovers), Peter Moon (Eastbourne Rovers), Jon Fry 
(Horsham Cycling), Chris Parker (Hastings & St Leonards CC), Don Parker (Brighton Mitre CC). 
 
 
01/16 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
Apologies for absence were received from Paul Thatcher (Brighton Mitre CC).  
 
02/16 MINUTES 
The Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 02 December 2015 were accepted on a proposal by Ann Human 
and seconded by Geoff Smith. 
 
03/16 MATTERS ARISING 
 
None (all items had been dealt with in subsequent committee meetings). 
 
04/16 REPORTS FROM OFFICERS 
 
 

GENERAL SECRETARY 
 
Mike O’Gorman had circulated a copy of his written report with the Agenda. There were no issues or 
questions arising from the report. The number of clubs in the Association has now increased to 25. 
 
The General Secretary’s Report was accepted on a proposal by Jon Fry and seconded by David Collard-
Berry. A copy is appended to these minutes. 

 
TREASURER.   

 
Paul Thatcher had produced the audited accounts for 2016 and these were circulated with the Agenda.  
 
The monies from the SCA Hill Climb arrived too late to be included and these will be reflected in next year’s 
accounts. The situation shows about breakeven overall. 
 
The Accounts were adopted on a proposal Mike O’Gorman and seconded by Geoff Smith. A copy is 
appended to these minutes.  
 
TIME TRIAL SECRETARY 
 
Steve Dennis reported on the Open Events promoted during the year and had provided a detailed written 
report for distribution with the Agenda.  
 
The Time Trial Secretary’s Report was accepted on a proposal by David Collard-Berry and seconded by Mick 
Kilby. A copy is appended to these minutes. 
 
COMPETITION SECRETARY REPORT 
 
A full report of competition details was tabled by Ann Human and can be found here: Web link to 2016 
Competition Report 
 

Ann highlighted the key points including various winners and also new records established. It was also 
confirmed that we do have a trophy for the Ladies Points Competition 
 
The Competition Secretary’s Report was accepted on a proposal by Jon Fry and seconded by Steve Dennis. 
 

  

http://www.sussexca.org.uk/uploads/4/4/6/3/44636025/2016_sussex_ca_competition_season_roundup.pdf
http://www.sussexca.org.uk/uploads/4/4/6/3/44636025/2016_sussex_ca_competition_season_roundup.pdf


  

WEB MASTER REPORT 
 
Mike O’Gorman had circulated a copy of his written report with the Agenda. 
 
The Web Master’s  Report was accepted on a proposal by Mick Kilby and seconded by Jon Fry. A copy is 
appended to these minutes. 
 

05/16 ELECTION OF OFFICERS   
 
PRESIDENT Mick Irons (Worthing Excelsior CC) 
 
VICE PRESIDENTS  The following Vice Presidents were re-elected unaninmously; 

Andrew Attwood, Vanessa Attwood, Su Balcombe, Eric Bonner, Roy Fairchild, Mick 
Kilby, Alan Limbrey, Ken Wells, Pearl Wells, Alan Wright, Mike Anton, Ann Human 
and Steve Dennis. 
 

CHAIRMAN   Robin Johnson (proposed by Mick Kilby; seconded by Mike O’Gorman)  
 
GENERAL SECRETARY Mike O’Gorman (proposed by Robin Johnson; seconded by Pete Moon) 
 
TREASURER   Paul Thatcher (proposed by Robin Johnson; seconded by Ann Human) 
 
TIME TRIAL SECRETARY Steve Dennis (proposed by Mike O’Gorman; seconded by Robin Johnson) 
  
COMPETITION SECRETARY Ann Human (proposed by Mick Kilby; seconded by David Collard-Berry) 
 
AWARDS SECRETARY  Peter Moon (proposed by Mick Kilby; seconded by Steve Dennis) 
 
ANNUAL LUNCHEON    Robin Johnson 
 
WEBMASTER   Mike O’Gorman (proposed by Robin Johnson; seconded by Jon Fry) 
 
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE Chris Parker, Kathleen Collard-Berry, David Collard-Berry, Jon Fry, Mick Kilby. 
 
AUDITOR   Ivor Calder 
 
After many years in the role Geoff Smith stepped down from the position as Awards Secretary. Huge thanks were 
expressed to Geoff for his sterling efforts during that period. We are grateful to Peter Moon for volunteering to take on 
the role for the coming year. 
 
The meeting expressed its sadness at the recent passing away of two Vice Presidents: Mike Hayler and Reg Searle. 
 
06/16 EVENTS PROGRAMME FOR 2017 
 
Steve Dennis presented the Events Programme for 2017 as agreed by the General Committee at the last Committee 
Meeting. 
 

Sun 05 March  Open Hard Riders Time Trial GS/194  Steve Dennis 
Sun 09 April   Open 2-Up Team Time Trial GS/987  James Stone 
Sat 29 April  Open 10 Mile Time Trial * G10/97  Jon Fry 
Sun 30 April  Open 25 Mile Time Trial * G25/93  Steve Dennis 
Sat 10 June  Open 15 Mile Time Trial * G15/93  Robin Johnson 
Sun 02 July  Open 50 Mile Time Trial * G50/10  Robin Johnson 
Sun 30 July  Open 30 Mile Time Trial * G30/91  Robin Johnson 
Sat 26 August  Open 10 Mile Time Trial  G10/45  Robin Johnson 
Mon 28 August  Open 25 Mile Time Trial  G25/49  Robin Johnson 
Sat 30 September Open Hill Climb *  GH/92  Chris Putnam 
   
* Signifies Sussex CA County Championship Event. 
 

The Association will not be promoting a 100 Mile Time Trial in 2017, but the Championship will be incorporated in the 
Southern Counties event on the 23

rd
 July on the G100/61. The 12 hour Time trial will be incorporated into the Kent CA 

event on Sunday 25
th
 June.    

 
The Events Programme for 2017 was accepted. 



  

 
07/16  ANNUAL SUBSCRIPTIONS  
 
It was agreed that the Annual Subscription for Member Clubs for 2017 would remain at £20. Mike O’Gorman will 
initiate the renewal process. 
 
08/16    ANNUAL DINNER AND PRIZE PRESENTATION 
 
Robin Johnson reported on the dinner to be held at the Dial Post Village Hall on the 4

th
 December. The numbers are 

slightly reduced from last year. As per usual the pre-event ride is being organised by Steve Dennis. 
 
 
09/16    ANY OTHER COMPETETENT BUSINESS 
 
Ann Human had prepared a proposal regarding the scope of medal awards for consideration. The proposal was 
circulated in advance together with the Agenda. 
 

 
 
 
A discussion took place but there was no conclusion reached. This is to be considered further by the committee during 
the coming year. 
 
 
  



  

10/16 DATE OF NEXT EXECUTIVE MEETING 
 
Wednesday 22nd February 2017 
Venue: Dial Post Village Hall 
Time: 8.00pm  
  
There being no further business, the Chairman declared the Meeting closed at 9.45pm. 
 
 
 
 
……………………………………. 
CHAIRMAN. 
 
 

  



  

GENERAL SECRETARY’S REPORT 
 

INTRODUCTION 
 
It is pleasing to report 2016 has been another successful year for the SCA, with an extended racing 
programme comprising events throughout the racing season from March to October. The new Championship 
30 was held for the fourth time, and the Championship 15 was held for the second time. 
 
There have been a number of different winners of SCA events from different clubs, as well as some new 
individual names and also new club names in the SCA competitions. As always Ann Human has done a 
fantastic job in keeping SCA riders informed of results and competition standings throughout the year. 
 
The SCA jumble sale organised by Robin Johnson and held in August continues to be well attended and 
makes a valuable contribution to the association accounts.  
 
Using the same format as in recent years Robin Johnson has once again organised the excellent SCA lunch 
(preceded by the awards presentation), which this year will be held on Sunday 4

th
 December at Dial Post 

village hall. Steve Dennis will again be leading the ‘social ride’ in the morning, setting off from Dial Post at 
9:00. 
 
The SCA events in 2016 were run by the following promoters; Steve Dennis, Jon Fry, Robin Johnson plus 
(new for this year) James Stone and Chris Putnam. As always we are hugely grateful to those who promote 
events for the season’s programme, and of course all those pushers-off, marshals, timekeepers and catering 
staff. Without all these volunteers there would be no events 
 
Anyone who would be willing to join the committee for 2017 would be more than welcome. The SCA has 25 
member clubs at the moment; additional representation from other clubs at either the committee or promoting 
would help to ensure the Association meets the needs of its members. There are only two meetings per year, 
plus the AGM so the commitment requirement is a light one. 
 
A year ago the SCA submitted three proposals via London South District for consideration. Those proposals 
were taken on board and were on the 2015 Agenda for the National Council of the CTT (Sunday 6

th
 

December). 
 
The proposals were: 
 

Competitors Machine 
Regulation 14, (page 326) 
Insert new section (i); “All competitors must start the event with a working red light, switched on, 
visible from the rear, either flashing or constant, fitted to their machines. 
 
Protective Helmets 
Regulation 15, (page 327) 
In line one, delete the words “under the age of 18 years and/or Juniors” 
 
Cut-Off Time for Entries 
A change to CTT working practice so that the Tuesday cut off time for on-line entries is changed from 
18.00 hrs to 23:59 (this to aid both riders and promoters). 

 
The first two proposals were rejected. 
The one regarding cut-off time was accepted and has been in operation throughout 2016. 
 
The affiliation with CTT has been renewed for 2017. 

 
 

  



  

REVIEW OF THE CURRENT YEAR 
 
MEETINGS OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 
 
The Executive Committee met on two occasions during 2016 to review progress on this year’s programme of 
events and to consider the programme and the competitions for coming year. 
 
 
HANDBOOK 
 
As in recent years no SCA Handbook was produced. 
 
Riders, officials and interested parties have been kept appraised of the SCA events and competitions through 
a variety of electronic means: 
 

1. Continual updates on the SCA Web Site 
2. SCA Facebook page 
3. Comprehensive updates from Ann Human direct to the SCA riders. 

 
 
PRESIDENT 
 
Mick Kilby, representing VTTA Surrey/Sussex, has performed the role of President for the past year. 
 
This year will be the turn of Worthing Excelsior CC to nominate one of their members as the new president at 
the AGM. One member has been approached and is currently considering it. 
 
 
AFFILIATED CLUBS 
 
The introduction of semi-online affiliation for clubs via the SCA web site together with an email reminder 
programme helped to ensure that the affiliation process was completed neatly this year. This will be repeated 
in the coming year. 
 
Two clubs did not renew: Sussex Revolution (their only time triallist transferred back to Worthing Excelsior 
CC) and Bognor Regis CC (inactivity by their membership). 
In 2016 we were pleased to welcome three new clubs to the SCA: Angmering CC, VC Etoile and Evans 
Cycles Racing Team. Velopace have now joined for 2017. 
 
 
TIME TRIAL EVENTS  
 
A more detailed report will be given at the meeting on the full programme of Time Trial events that we 
promoted in 2016. The winners were: 
 

Date Event Winner   

Sun 06 March Open Hard Riders Time Trial Chris McNamara 49:34  
Sun 17 April Open 2-Up Team Time Trial Pete Morris / Mark Emsley 1:01:58  
Sat 30 April Open 10 Mile Time Trial Simon McNamara 20:44  
Sun 01 May Open 25 Mile Time Trial Chris McNamara 53:17  
Sat 11 June Open 15 Mile Time Trial Pat Wright 31:52  
Sun 03 July Open 50 Mile Time Trial Jonathan Parker 1:49:40  
Sun 31 July Open 30 Mile Time Trial Keith Lea 1:04:49  
Sat 27 August Open 10 Mile Time Trial James Boyman 20:57  
Mon 29 August Open 25 Mile Time Trial James Rix 55:43  
Sat 01 October Open Hill Climb Richard Cartland 4:25.3  

 

 
SCA CHAMPIONSHIPS 
 
The results of the SCA Championship Competitions will be reported at the AGM. 
 
 
 

  

http://www.sussexca.org.uk/club-affiliation-form.html
http://www.sussexca.org.uk/uploads/4/4/6/3/44636025/2016_sussex_ca_competition_season_roundup.pdf


  

EVENTS PROGRAMME FOR 2017 
 
The Events Programme for 2017 has been agreed and will be presented by the Time Trial Secretary. 

 
PEOPLE 
 
After last season’s tragic events for Don Lock this year has seen two more sad departures by kingpins of our 
sport. Both were long-standing Vice Presidents of the SCA. 
 
Mike Hayler: 
 
Brighton Mitre stalwart and SCA vice-president, Mike Hayler, passed away recently at age 86. He was 
promoting events for the SCA as early as 1957 and did a few 100’s in the 1990’s for us. He was also in 
charge of CTT London South club events for 21 years before computers came along. He was a really good 
guy who marshalled a lot even though he ceased riding a bike in 1965. 
 
Mike rode 2 24’s when in his 20’s including 405 miles.  His interest in 24’s stayed with him and, when the 
Mitre had about only 25 members, organised an open 24 in 1994. This was followed by a 2nd one in 1999. 
 
Perhaps his proudest moment was the 2011 E.S.C.A. 24, organised by him, including the National 
Championship when a field of 98 riders saw Andy Wilkinson achieve a new competition record of 541 miles in 
not ideal conditions. Mike was a great family man, thought the world of his wife, Jean, and was so impressed 
by everything his sons did. 
 
Reg Searle: 
 
Reg Searle was a life member of the Worthing Excelsior CC for many years and was a generous benefactor 
to the club. 
 
He joined Excelsior from the defunct West Sussex Road Club along with Keith Dorman and John Mansell in 
the very early 60's. Reg competed for many years on solo, trike, tandem and also on tandem trike. Although 
not the speediest of competitors it was something that he thoroughly enjoyed taking part in. During his time he 
had held many records, both at standard distances and place to place. He continued racing for a long period, 
right up to 1998. 
 
He was a playing member of the Petworth town band. 
 

 
 
Mike O’Gorman 
General Secretary       November 2016 
 

  



  

AUDITED ACCOUNTS 
 

 
  



  

TIME TRIAL SECRETARY’S REPORT 
 

 



   



   



   



   



   



   


